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LOCAL & STATE
BENTON TOWNSHIP 

— Benton Township resi-
dents will have access to 
the Benton Harbor Public 
Library for another three 
years as of Tuesday.

Trustees agreed to a li-
brary services agreement at 
Tuesday’s board meeting, 
which gives residents full 
access to the city’s library.

Superintendent Kelli 
Nelson said the service 
agreement permits the Ber-
rien County Treasurer and 

the Library of Michigan 
to make the respective pe-
nal fi ne payments and state 
aid payments directly to 

the Benton Harbor Library 
Board.

“Since this is a renewal, 
it doesn’t change anything,” 

Nelson said. “As part of the 
agreement we have permit-
ted our penal fi nes and our 
state aid to library funding 
as a way to give residents 
the continued access to the 
Benton Harbor library.”

The state regularly sets 
aside an amount of aid to 
each municipality that it can 
put toward a public library. 
Benton Township’s state aid 
goes to the Benton Harbor 
library because the township 
does not have one itself.

Nelson said the township 
has had an agreement with 
the city’s library for more 

than 20 years.
She she said the majority 

of the service agreements 
have been in three-year in-
crements.

“In addition to remitting 
penal fi nes, we used to give 
them a contracted contri-
bution each year,” Nelson 
said. “But when we had 
some fi nical constraints in 
2013, we discontinued the 
contributions. It was part 
of a six-month termination 
clause.”

Now the township sets 
aside a smaller contribu-
tion in addition to the penal 

fi nes and state aid when the 
budget allows for it, Nelson 
said. This year’s contribu-
tion will be $25,000.

Because of the service 
agreement, two township 
residents from the commu-
nity are appointed by the 
Township Board to repre-
sent them on the Benton 
Harbor Library Board.

“Residents receive full li-
brary services, like any oth-
er Benton Harbor citizen 
can,” Nelson said. “It’s the 
same rights and privileges.”

Contact: twittkowski@TheHP.com, 
932-0358, Twitter: @TonyWittkowski

By TONY WITTKOWSKI
HP Staff Writer

Benton Twp. renews library agreement
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The Benton Township Board of Trustees agreed Tuesday to 
renew its library service agreement, granting township resi-
dents access to the Benton Harbor Public Library.

BENTON TOWN-
SHIP — Berrien County 
Health Department Of-
fi cer Mike Mortimore has 
been a steady, unseen hand 
improving the lives of resi-
dents for 38 years.

But the results of his 
long tenure, including 21 
years leading the depart-
ment, are tangible, board 
members and colleagues 
said of the administrator 
who retires at the end of 
the month.

“When people inhale 
in a restaurant, they can 
think of Mike,” board Vice 
Chairman Duane McBride 
said Wednesday at Morti-
more’s fi nal board meeting.

McBride was speaking 
of the indoor smoking re-
strictions the county put 
in place years before the 
statewide ban, enacted with 
the support of Mortimore. 
Other accomplishments 
range from reducing mor-
tality rates to promoting 
safe sleep for babies.

“Berrien County resi-
dents are blessed to have 
Mike,” Dr. Rick Johan-
sen, the department’s 
medical director, said. 
“He is diligent and de-
termined. No one is more 
dedicated to public health 
than Mike.”

A retirement party will 
be held for Mortimore 
from noon-2 p.m. Wednes-
day at the health depart-
ment’s conference room, at 
2149 Napier Ave.

He will be succeeded by 
Nicole Britten, the depart-
ment’s deputy health offi -
cer.

McBride lauded Morti-
more for his “calm amid 
the tyranny, hub-bub and 
harassment. You see a goal 
and you see it through.”

Mortimore was quick to 
credit his staff for many 
of the department’s ac-
complishments. He also 
said that, in his opinion 
and that of many profes-
sionals around the state, 
Berrien County’s health 
department has “beyond a 
shadow of a doubt the best 
board in the state.”

Board member Joe Was-
serman, retired CEO of 
Lakeland Health, noted 
Mortimore’s 21-year stint 
on the Lakeland Board of 
Directors.

After the meeting, Mor-
timore said he is proud to 
have helped establishment 
many community partner-
ships between the health 
department and such in-
stitutions as Lakeland, 
Riverwood Center offering 
mental health treatment, 
the Department of Hu-
man Services and the Area 
Agency on Aging.

Mortimore has been ac-
tive with the Great Start 
Collaborative, promoting 
kindergarten readiness, 
and brought the Recovery 
Oriented System of Care 
for substance abuse to Ber-
rien County.

“As a health offi cer, you 
are laying the groundwork 
for good things to happen,” 
Mortimore said. “You got-
ta have good people and 
good staff. You hire good 
people and give them the 
tools to do the job.”

Mortimore began his ca-
reer as a health educator 
in 1978. He said one of his 

few regrets is that funding 
and staff cuts forced the 
department to curtail some 
of those efforts.

Ten years ago the depart-
ment had 145 staff, and it 
now has 80, he said.

Mortimore said he was 
very pleased with the selec-
tion of Britten, who joined 
the department seven years 
ago as an epidemiolo-
gist and has risen quickly 
through the ranks.

He advised Britten to 
rely on her team of experts 
to handle the eclectic tasks 
at the health department, 
from nursing programs to 
septic system inspections.

“You can’t be an expert 
in everything,” Mortimore 
said. “It’s so important 
to surround yourself with 

good people,” from the 
medical director and nurses 
to the scientists and envi-
ronmentalists.

Mortimore said he looks 
forward to spending more 
time with his wife, Vickie, a 
recently retired special edu-
cation teacher, as well as 
traveling and fi shing on his 
property near Buchanan.

Rich man Poorman
Mortimore wasn’t the 

only one receiving praise. 
The board approved a reso-
lution asking the Board of 
Commissioners to name the 
health department’s board 
room for the late Frank 
Poorman, who served as 
chairman of the Board of 
Health for 48 years, from 
1945 to 1993. He was the 

fi rst and longest-serving 
board chairman.

A wall at the headquar-
ters already features a pho-
to of Poorman and tokens 
of his many accomplish-
ments.

Johansen remembered 
Poorman as a man who 
cared about the less fortu-
nate, who took people off  
the streets and into his own 
home and fed and clothed 
them.

Mortimore, who joined 
the health department in 
1978, said Poorman was a 
big infl uence on him. He 
noted his “honesty, and his 
sincere interest to do the 
right thing to help his fel-
low man.”

Contact: jmatuszak@TheHP.com, 
932-0360, Twitter: @HPMatuszak

By JOHN MATUSZAK
HP Staff Writer

Health Dept.’s Mortimore moving on
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Mike Mortimore, center, head of the Berrien County Health Department, talks with board mem-
bers Joe Wasserman, left, and Dr. John Carter, Wednesday following his last meeting before 
retiring at the end of the month. He has been with the department 38 years, with the last 21 as 
health officer.

KALAMAZOO —  The 
Michigan Department of 
Transportation has selected 
Demetrius “Dee” Parker 
to succeed 
K i m b e r l y 
Avery as the 
new MDOT 
S o u t h w e s t 
Region en-
gineer, the 
agency an-
n o u n c e d 
Wednesday.

Parker will 
be responsible for more 
than 1,200 miles of state 
trunkline in seven south-
west Michigan counties  – 
including Berrien, Cass and 
Van Buren – more than 280 
employees, a capital pro-
gram of about $100 million, 
and an annual maintenance 
budget of $34 million.

“I am humbled and very 
appreciative of this next op-
portunity in my life,” Parker 
said in an MDOT news re-
lease. “I look forward to 
listening and working with 
the entire Southwest Region 
team to deliver innovative 
transportation solutions in 
southwestern Michigan.”

Parker has a bachelor of 
science degree in civil en-
gineering from Michigan 
State University and is the 
MDOT Contract Services 
Division administrator. 
Parker’s prior MDOT ex-
perience includes managing 
the Jackson Transportation 
Service Center, Consultant 
Road Design Unit leader 
with the Design Division, 
and Lansing Transporta-
tion Service Center Cost 
and Scheduling engineer.

“Dee was selected as the 
region engineer in South-
west Region from a very 
strong candidate pool,” said 
MDOT Chief Operations 
Offi cer Mark Van Port 
Fleet. “His well-rounded 
background, including 
leadership experience in 
both region and central of-
fi ce positions, made Dee the 
right candidate for the posi-
tion.”

Parker will start his new 
role Monday, Dec. 19.

Avery has been in the re-
gion since February 2015, 

By HP STAFF

MDOT 
appoints 
regional 
engineer
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BENTON HARBOR 
— Kinexus announced 
Wednesday it secured a 
nearly $181,000 grant from 
Michigan’s Skilled Trades 
Training Fund.

The grant will be used 
to help nine manufactur-
ers  enhance their work 
force through training 
grants.

Funding will further sup-
plement the costs for work-

ers to upgrade their skills in 
machining, mold making, 
computer programming, 
welding and other appren-
ticeship programs.

Kinexus is working with 
manufacturers to address 
the lack of training, which 
includes ICM Products, 
Hanson Mold, Kelm Acu-
bar, Mach Mold, Kay 
Manufacturing, Lakeshore 
Mold and Die, Albermarle, 
Kruger Plastics and Vick-
ers Engineering.

“The STTF grant al-
lows us to further invest in 
our work force to improve 
the skills, knowledge, and 
value of all our employ-
ees,” said Ken Kemerer, 
vice president of Global 

Operations at ICM Prod-
ucts. “This is an important 
part of our continuous im-
provement efforts to drive 
innovation, which ensures 
continued growth and sta-
bility at ICM Products.”

Kinexus is a nonprofi t 
that works with businesses 
and their staffs, while pro-
moting economic vitality in 
Southwest Michigan.

Kinexus made a survey 
of manufacturers in July 
and found there was a lack 
of technical skill competen-
cies in the labor pool and 
33 percent of manufactur-
ers place emphasis on lack 
of soft skills as challenges 
in fi lling open positions.

Survey results revealed 

that 70 percent of manu-
facturers reported pro-
viding more training and 
development for new and 
existing talent. The Skilled 
Trades Training Fund was 
sought after by Kinexus 
in order to help Southwest 
Michigan employers fi ll the 
skills gap and provide more 
training for future needs.

“The Michigan Skilled 
Trade Training grant is 
a great resource to help 
Michigan-based businesses 
enhance their employee 
skills and support new hire 
trainings,” Alex Grumbine, 
director of Business and 
Industry at Kinexus, said in 
a news release. “This grant 
will better prepare South-

west Michigan’s $2.1 billion 
manufacturing industry for 
the future and supply local 
employers with the talent 
they need to succeed.”

The manufacturing sec-
tor drives the regional 
economy, Grumbine said. 
About 17,000 jobs – or 18 
percent – of all the jobs in 
Southwest Michigan are in 
manufacturing.

Kinexus has additional 
resources to help existing 
companies develop train-
ings, support growth and 
retain employees.  Addi-
tional grants might become 
available throughout the 
year, Grumbine said.

Contact: twittkowski@TheHP.com, 
932-0358, Twitter: @TonyWittkowski

By TONY WITTKOWSKI
HP Staff Writer

Funding to be 
used to boost 
manufacturing

Kinexus receives $181,000 skilled trades grant

See PARKER, page B3

WATERVLIET — A 
group of Western Michigan 
University students is en-
thused  about the potential 
for positive development in 
this small northern Berrien 
County city.

Students from a master’s 
in business administration 
class presented details of 
their project plans Wednes-

day night, at the invitation 
of the city’s Downtown De-
velopment Authority.

Most of the projects en-
visioned would use the va-
cant, former paper mill site 
off M-140, north of down-
town and along the Paw 
Paw River.

WMU professor Derrick 
McIver had his students 
develop plans for the city 
in his strategic management 
class. About 50 people at-

tended the presentation at 
the city Fire Station.

The mill site is owned 
by the Berrien County’s 
Brownfi elds Authority, and 
county offi cials have con-
sidered turning it into a new 
county park for an estimat-
ed $29 million.

Two of the students’ 
plans are variations on a 
park concept.

One would include a pa-
vilion or amphitheater that 

would serve as a commu-
nity focal point, along with 
trails, kayak and bicycle 
rentals. The estimated cost 
is $2.5 million.

A second park variation 
would include land near 
downtown, and is called 
the “Paper Mill District.” 
It would include a splash 
pad, playground, sports 
fi elds and landscaping up-
grades. Its cost is estimated 
at about $3 million.

The paper mill was built 
in 1892 and closed in 1994. 
It was razed in 2001 and 
2002.

The other two concepts 
are driven more by revenue 
generation.

One proposal is for a beer 
and wine museum, which 
would be the fi rst in Michi-
gan.

The proposed “Cork & 
Brew Museum” would in-
clude a tasting area, out-

door garden and classroom.
No specifi c location was 

suggested, though the mill 
site is a possibility, said 
student presenter Tina 
McNeil. Renovating an 
existing building to house 
the museum would cost an 
estimated $1.2 million, she 
said.

The fourth proposal was 
to build a state-of-the art 

By ANDREW LERSTEN
HP Staff Writer

Proposed Watervliet projects show great potential, WMU students say

See MILL SITE, page B3


